
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

April 14, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, April 14, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates. 
Absent:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Chief Donald Gaddy and Ashley Lance.
With a quorum present Mayor Pro Tem Countryman called the Regular Town Council Meeting of April 14, 2011 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Janet Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. March 10, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the March 10, 2011 minutes as written and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
B. February 2011  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the February 2011 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None  
C. Duplicate Tax
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the duplicate tax and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
D. Order to Advertise unpaid taxes on real property between now and June 30, 2011
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to order the tax collector to advertise the unpaid taxes between now and June 30, 2011 and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None

E. February 2011 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the February 2011 finance report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None

4.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department – Chief Donald Gaddy
· Chief Donald Gaddy pointed out the handout [in the agenda packet], which was the quarterly report that he gives to his Board of Directors that tells how many calls were run, what type they were, call hours and training hours.  The last sheet is the summary for January 1, 2011 through March 31, 2011 showing 186 calls (of which 119 were medical) entailing 936 man hours and 767 training hours for a total of 1,703 hours so far this year for calls and things.  Chief Gaddy referred to the handout he distributed at the meeting; the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department (MSVFD) has been trying for the past several years to get a Junior Firefighter program going.  “This gives the fire department access to younger people quicker”.  The State of North Carolina has a set of guidelines where fire departments can allow 14-year-olds to join as “Junior Firefighters”; they have some very strict guidelines about 14-year-olds wanting to fight fires (they probably won’t), which are so strict that they can’t be on the truck – period.  There are a lot of things they can do.  Ages 16 to 18 can ride on the truck going to an emergency call.  At age 18, they can become a firefighter.  This gives the fire department four years to get them trained and most of the time it takes at least that long.  MSVFD currently has 14 members in the program.  Chief Gaddy has two of his Lieutenants in charge of the program training the “guys and gals”.
· Chief Gaddy stated that the fire department purchased a 2010 Ford F550 that is being used as a squad truck.  Chief Gaddy explained that many people were seeing the big engines running up and down the road (sirens and headlights flashing).  No matter where they going, the daytime help was driving an engine; this was causing a lot of money problems, because “it drinks a lot of fuel”.  As shown on the report, 2/3’s of the calls are medical calls that don’t need an engine and most driveways are not made for the engine to turn into.  In fact, one of them is in the shop right now having a rear spring replaced where they dropped it off into a culvert going into a driveway.  The 2010 truck carries 300 gallons of water and 10 gallons of foam.  It will not be the truck sent out on a structure fire; however, if they are out on a medical call and have to go to a fire call they can take it and do a little bit until the engine gets there.   
· The MSVFD applied for a $50,000 grant through the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA); the firefighter assistant program.  The fire department was fortunate this year to receive $46,000 of the $50,000 they applied for.  The will be buying 20 sets of turnout gear (coats, pants, helmets, gloves, boots and hoods).  In addition, the fire department received a $1,400 forestry grant (matching grant) and they will be purchasing forestry hoses and nozzles for brush fires.  The forestry hose is a 1-inch cotton-jacketed hose, it is small and most of it is single-jacket, which doesn’t last long if you pull it over a barbed wire fence.  Chief Gaddy stated that they are in a continual buying process for that; with the forestry grant they can buy almost enough every year that they don’t have to worry about it too much.  The fire department also received a $2,500 grant from FM Global, which is the company that approves or tests most of the stuff used in fire protection.  They applied for/received the grant asking for smoke detectors.  Smoke detectors are a big thing with MSVFD, if they go into a house on a medical call and see that there are no smoke detectors somebody will get back out there pretty quick to put one up.  Chief Gaddy has instructed all of his people to look when they walk in to make sure the house has a smoke detector.  Chief Gaddy commented that if anybody knew of anyone that can’t afford a smoke detector to let the fire department know and they will go put it in; they will not give it to them for them to put in, but Chief Gaddy will send his people to do it.  
· Chief Gaddy informed the council that the fire department has set up a lot of additional training; right now they’re going through HazMat.  The railroad tracks and Highway 75 are in a prime area to have a problem.  Chief Gaddy reminded the council of the train that derailed on the other side of Waxhaw last year; fortunately it was all grain, but right behind it was a “bunch of bad stuff” in the cars and we’re glad that didn’t happen.   
· Chief Gaddy requested that the council review the ordinance on providing water to developments.  Currently the ordinance requires the developer to provide water if there are so many houses within such and such a distance.  Chief Gaddy asked the council to review that ordinance and require any size development to provide water for fire protection.  Chief Gaddy explained that he had checked with a couple of insurance companies and if there is a hydrant within 1,000 feet of a house their insurance is 25 to 30 percent less.  The MSFVD has 4,800 feet of five-inch hose; if they have to use all of that hose they have to have three engines set up to keep boosting the pressure; it takes a long time to lay that hose out.  If they don’t have water at some of these developments (which they don’t), they will have a larger loss than they would have normally.  It takes eight tankers to be able to flow 500 gallons a minute and them hauling water no more than one-mile each way.  The Department of Insurance (DOI) requires them to flow at least 1,000 gallons a minute.  There are not sixteen tankers that Chief Gaddy can get his hands on quick enough to do any good.  This is the reason he is asking the council to review the ordinance.  Councilwoman Critz had a comment and a question for Chief Gaddy; the council should review the ordinance, but this has been discussed with the Union County Commissioners, with Ms. Vicky Brooks and developers before – but, this is certainly “a dead horse worth beating”.  Councilwoman Critz continued that she did not think that there was anyone on this council that doesn’t want to get behind that 100%.  Councilwoman Critz referred to the flow chart and commented that there is really nothing the council can do about the structure fires, car accident or medical responses; however, she did notice an increase in brush/grass fires and she wondered if there was anything the town could do; it could be in the form of a newsletter or in the form of a public safety meeting or anything the town can do as a community to educate the area (to provide more education).  Chief Gaddy responded that the majority of the brush/grass fires they have had this year are small fires; a large fire would be anything over two acres.  The majority of them are in back yards where they are burning garbage, trash, etc.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was anything the fire department could put together that the town could include in an upcoming newsletter.  Chief Gaddy responded the he was pretty sure he could get something from the Fire Marshall’s Office and/or the Forestry Service; he will find something for the newsletter.  Chief Gaddy referred back to the request to review the ordinance and pointed to the second page [of the handout], which contained a quote right out of the fire study and commented that we do not require fire sprinklers in residences, even though that would be a better idea and he is a 100% believer in those, but they to have the tools to work with and they can do a pretty good job.  “The biggest tool we have and we need – is water”.  Mayor Pro Tem Countryman asked Chief Gaddy if they had any procedure to provide carbon monoxide detectors.  Chief Gaddy responded that they have not gone that far yet; they are at a point where if they can get a grant, they will provide them, if they don’t get a grant, they are “sort of stuck”.  To date, none of the detectors they have purchased are combination, because too many of them are bad; “they go beep - beep - beep and nothing is wrong”.  The worst thing they find is that the detector ages out, quits working or they go into alarm and stay there or somebody didn’t change the battery.  Mayor Pro Tem Countryman asked Chief Gaddy how much water is available in Mineral Springs in regards to providing water to subdivisions.  Chief Gaddy responded very little: there is water that goes down Highway 75; it goes off Andrew Jackson; Western Union School Road; and Potter Road down to Springview.  Councilwoman Critz asked Chief Gaddy how many hydrants were actually on Highway 75.  Chief Gaddy responded that he did not know (he has not counted); more than 2/3rds of his district does not have hydrants.   We‘ve got what we call 6/9; if you’ve got a hydrant within 1000 feet, then you get your insurance rate on class 6, if you’re out where there’s no hydrant then you’re a class 9.   A class 10 means you can’t get insurance.  Councilwoman Critz reminded the council that the Mineral Springs Fire District is not just Mineral Springs, it goes all the way to Monroe.  Mayor Pro Tem Countryman commented that that was a very good point, maybe the town needs to take a look at the ordinance; however, at the same time (as a devil’s advocate) is it worth looking at the ordinance if there isn’t any water available.  Chief Gaddy responded that the county has an ordinance that requires a big development to bring in water.  Chief Gaddy used Houston Ridge (a nice development in Mineral Springs) as an example; there is water at Berkshire, which is a little over a mile and at Tuscany, which is probably within a mile of the Houston Ridge development.  There is also water on Shannon Road at the Shannon Vista development, which is over a mile.  There’s water from the county; there is water over at Waxhaw Indian Trail and McNeely Road, so there is water all around it, but it’s all about a mile away and the developer would have to bring the water in there.  Ms. Brooks noted that the ordinance requires the developer to install water lines if there is a water line within a half of a mile of a subdivision with 10 to 39 lots/houses and within a mile for anything over 40.  Houston Ridge has 35 lots/houses and is over a mile away from a county water line.  Councilwoman Critz commented that basically we need to look at doing what Chief Gaddy said “regardless of the number, that any development be required” – is that correct?  Chief Gaddy responded yes, to be honest he has selfish reasons for it, he likes to look good, and he likes the fire department to look good; if they go in and have to haul water for a mile or mile and a half, they are not going to save much of that guy’s house.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion that we revisit our ordinance with regard to subdivisions and the requirement of developers to provide access to water with no strings attached, no minimum housing, that basically if their putting in a subdivision, there’s water and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill.
Nays: None

5.
2011-2012 Budget – Proposed Departmental Appropriations
· Mayor Pro Tem Countryman explained that Mayor Becker has put together an excellent budget.  There is not a lot of difference between this year and last year for the bottom line.  Mayor Becker did advise, based on preliminaries, with the exception of salaries, that the budget only be increased by $6,200.  Each of the major categories has their individual budget, which is reasonably fixed; however, each major category can be adjusted throughout the year.  Mayor Pro Tem Countryman suggested that the council review the salaries; in the past, according to Mayor Becker, the council has looked at a cost of living increase of approximately 3% annually.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Vicky Brooks why the cost for the election was increased so much.  Ms. Brooks responded that she believed the town gets charged when we have an election; therefore, when we have an election it is up and when we don’t have an election it is down.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she did not remember this large of an increase.  Mayor Pro Tem Countryman suggested tabling this until they receive an answer from Mayor Becker, who is our finance officer.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that the only thing she saw on the budget that Mayor Becker noted for the council to increase the salaries would be a percentage cost of living.  Councilwoman Neill commented that there are major decreases from office/supplies to planning the parks/greenways.  Councilwoman Neill felt the council should approve the 3% [salary increase].  Councilwoman Coffey pointed out that the increase will also take place with the contribution of the retirement and that is something they need to look at.  The finance officer has always been very prudent and there are decreases suggested to offset that.  Councilwoman Neill clarified that the finance officer was not suggesting that the council approve the 3%, he was just explaining it.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she felt the people deserve it, the cost of living is certainly going up; we’re experiencing gas beyond belief as well as the price of food/clothing.  Councilwoman Coffey believed that 3% is what they want to do as a town.  Councilwoman Neill concurred.  Mayor Pro Tem Countryman noted that the only thing the council needed to do this evening was to review the budget and make recommendations; it is not being approved.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if the town has taken a look at the hourly employee to see if we are in line with what other towns our size is paying their assistant.  Ms. Brooks responded no, but she will check on that.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the council has not increased the salary for council in many years and she didn’t feel any kind of major reason to request an increase, but they should consider the fact that there hasn’t been one.  There was a consensus of the council not to increase the salary for the council.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the suggested appropriations and changes to the budget so that our finance officer can prepare a formal budget for us to vote on and consider in May with a 3% increase on all salaries, no increase to the Mayor or council. Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill. 
Nays: None

6.
Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month Proclamation
· Mayor Pro Tem Countryman explained that we had a statement and a guest from United Family Services.  The council will consider a proclamation to proclaim April as Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness month.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was anything that Ms. Ashley Lance would like to say.  Ms. Lance thanked the council for their support and explained that she is the Victim’s Service Coordinator for Union County’s United Family Services; she works with Rape Crisis Services and the Child Advocacy Center.  The Tree House Child Advocacy Center serves all of Union County and they partner with the Sheriff’s Office and all of the different municipalities, police departments, Department of Social Services, Health Department and the District Attorney’s office.  Every child who is sexually abused in this county comes to our Tree House and they receive a forensic interview, a child medical exam and advocacy services; they are later referred in for counseling.  They partner with all those agencies and we gather the evidence and then distribute it to law enforcement and DSS.  United Family Services also has 24 hour “on-call” volunteers to meet with women, children and men (sometimes) at the hospital, who are victims of sexual assault.  There is a lot of community collaboration.   Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Lance if there were things they were doing to increase their pro-activeness.  Ms. Lance responded that they have a partnership with Smart Start of Union County, in addition they provide the majority of all prevention programs for child sexual abuse; they work with the Pre-K programs, elementary, middle and high schools by teaching programs.  The program includes how to prevent child sexual abuse, bullying, how to develop healthy relationships, etc.  United Family Services is taking a proactive approach.
· Councilwoman Neil read the proclamation.  
 Child Abuse Prevention and

 Sexual Assault Awareness Month

Proclamation

April 2011

Whereas, preventing child abuse and neglect, and sexual violence is a community problem affecting both the current and future quality of life of a community;


Whereas, Union County Department of Social Services accepted 1,811 reports of child abuse representing over 4,101 children in 2010; 


Whereas, more than 1,000 victims and family members were served at United Family Services’ through Victim and Clinical Services during 2010;


Whereas, 97% of the children served by the Tree House Children’s Advocacy Center were sexually abused by a relative or other know person and 24% of the children served were sexually abused by other children in 2010;


Whereas, over 73% of the sexual assault victims were under the age of 18; 54% of children served were under the age of 13; 17% were under the age of 5;


Whereas, child abuse and neglect not only cause immediate harm to children, but are also proven to increase the likelihood of criminal behavior, substance abuse, health problems, and risky behavior thereby increasing the cost of community support services;




Whereas, all citizens should be protected from sexual and physical violence;


Whereas, United Family Services’ Victim and Clinical Services programs succeed because of partnerships created among social service agencies, schools, faith communities, civic organizations, law enforcement agencies, and all members of Union County;


Therefore, the Town of Mineral Springs does hereby proclaim April as Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month in Mineral Springs and call upon all citizens, community agencies, faith groups, medical facilities, elected officials and businesses to increase their participation in efforts to support families, thereby preventing child abuse and sexual violence and strengthening the communities in which we live.

________________










Date





          Jerry Countryman, Mayor Pro Tem


ATTEST:








Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion that to approve this proclamation and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill.


Nays: None

· Mayor Pro Tem Countryman commented that the proclamation has been approved and as Mayor Pro Tem, he has signed a copy to provide to Ms. Lance.  Ms. Lance informed the council that April 30, 2011 they are going to have a Victim’s Rights Awareness March, in Monroe, to celebrate April as being Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness month.  It will begin at 11:00 a.m. at United Family Services on Lancaster Avenue across from the old Walter Bickett School.  The march will end at the Union County Court House.  The new District Attorney Trey Robison will be kicking it off and they will end it with one of their volunteers speaking.  In addition, some of our North Carolina State Representatives and Senators will be there. 
7.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Neill announced that the Steeplechase would be on Saturday, April 30, 2011.  
· Councilwoman Critz announced to the council that she would be missing several meetings in a row (probably three or four months); if everything works as planned she will be leaving for Korea on May 11, 2011.  The council all agreed that Councilwoman Critz will be in their prayers.   
8. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, May 12, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Jerry Countryman, Mayor Pro Tem
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